
 

 
 
 
 

 
The following draft Minutes of the special public meeting of the Toronto 
Police Services Board held on March 08, 2010 are subject to adoption at its 
next regularly scheduled meeting. 
 

 
 
 

MINUTES OF THE SPECIAL PUBLIC MEETING of the Toronto Police Services 
Board held on MARCH 08, 2010 at 5:00 PM in the Auditorium, 40 College Street, 
Toronto, Ontario. 

 
 

PRESENT:  Dr. Alok Mukherjee, Chair 
   Ms. Pam McConnell, Councillor & Vice-Chair 

The Honourable Hugh Locke, Q.C., Member  
Mr. Hamlin Grange, Member 
Mr. Adam Vaughan, Councillor & Member 

 
 

ABSENT:  Ms. Judi Cohen, Member 
   Mr. Frank DiGiorgio, Councillor & Member 

 
 

ALSO PRESENT: Mr. William Blair, Chief of Police 
  Mr. Albert Cohen, City of Toronto - Legal Services Division 
  Ms. Deirdre Williams, Board Administrator 

 
 



THIS IS AN EXTRACT FROM THE MINUTES OF THE SPECIAL PUBLIC MEETING 
OF THE TORONTO POLICE SERVICES BOARD HELD ON MARCH 8, 2010 

 
 
#P53. MOMENT OF SILENCE 
 
 
The Board observed a moment of silence in memory of Police Constable Artem Otchakovski of 
the Peel Regional Police Service who died while on duty on March 2, 2010 and Provincial 
Constable Vu Pham of the Ontario Provincial Police – Huron County Detachment who died 
while on duty earlier today, March 8, 2010. 
 
 
 
 
 
 



THIS IS AN EXTRACT FROM THE MINUTES OF THE SPECIAL PUBLIC MEETING 
OF THE TORONTO POLICE SERVICES BOARD HELD ON MARCH 08, 2010 

 
 
#P54. TORONTO POLICE SERVICE – 2010 OPERATING BUDGET 

REQUEST:  IMPACT OF FURTHER REDUCTIONS 
 
 
The Board was in receipt of the following report dated March 01, 2010 from William Blair, 
Chief of Police: 
 
 
Subject: 2010 OPERATING BUDGET REQUEST FOR THE TORONTO POLICE 

SERVICE:  IMPACT OF FURTHER REDUCTIONS 
 
Recommendations: 
 
It is recommended that: 
 
(1) the Board receive this report for information; and 
(2) the Board forward a copy of this report to the City’s Deputy City Manager and Chief 

Financial Officer and to the City Budget Committee for information. 
 
Financial Implications: 
 
The Toronto Police Service’s (TPS) 2010 Board-approved net operating budget request is $892.2 
million (M).  This is an increase of $37.4M (4.4%) over the approved 2009 net operating budget 
of $854.8M (Min. No. P335/09 and P28/10 refer).  City staff have recommended to the City 
Budget Committee that the Board-approved budget be reduced by $5.9M (0.7%).  In addition, 
City staff has also recommended that the 2010 Board-approved budget be increased by $1.8M 
(0.2%) to fund the equivalent of forty-two (42) transit security officers.  These City staff 
recommendations would result in a net reduction of $4.1M to the Board-approved budget and a 
proposed 2010 net operating budget for the Service of $888.1M.  This is an increase of $33.3M 
(3.9%) over the 2009 approved net operating budget. 
 
Background/Purpose: 
 
The Board approved a 2010 net operating budget request of $892.2M at its special meeting of 
January 28, 2010 (Min. No. P28/10 refers).  This budget request was provided to the City’s 
Deputy City Manager for information and to the City Budget Committee for approval. 
 
City of Toronto staff has presented the proposed 2010 City of Toronto operating budget to the 
City of Toronto Budget Committee.  This proposed budget includes a $5.9M reduction and a 
$1.8M increase (to fund an equivalent forty-two transit officers) to the Board-approved 2010 net 
operating budget.  Table 1 provides a summary of recommended changes. 
 



Table 1.  2010 TPS Net Operating Budget – Current Status 

 Budget ($Ms) 
% Over 2009 

Approved 
Budget 

2009 Approved Budget $854.8M  
2010 Budget increase $37.4M 4.4% 
2010 Board-Approved Request $892.2M  
City Staff Recommendations:   
Unallocated Reduction ($5.9M)  
Deployment of 42 transit officers $1.8M  
Net Reductions ($4.1M) (0.5%) 
2010 City-Staff Recommended Budget $888.1M 3.9% 

 
The Board, at its meeting of February 18, 2010, requested “that the Chief of Police provide a 
report, for consideration at the public Board meeting, detailing options for and the impact of the 
City of Toronto’s proposal for a further $5.9 M permanent and sustainable budget reduction” 
(Min. No. P50/10 refers). 
 
Discussion: 
 
This report provides the Service’s response to the Board’s request. 
 
Board-approved 2010 Operating Budget Request 
 
The current Board-approved budget request resulted from a thorough review process (over a 
five-month period) by the Command and Board Budget Sub-committee.  The Board-approved 
2010 operating budget provides for adequate and effective policing for the City and does not 
include any additional staff or new initiatives.  The 2010 Board-approved increase of 4.4% over 
the 2009 approved budget is mainly attributable to working agreement/contractual/legislated 
salary and benefit requirements.  These represent 89% of the 4.4% or 3.9% of the increase. 
 
The majority of the Service’s budget pertains to uniform staffing.  The uniform staffing is based 
on a detailed plan taking into account projected attrition and hiring of recruits in order to meet 
the Board-approved and Council-authorized strength of 5,510 officers.  The 5,510 amount has 
been adjusted to include grant funded programs for the School Resource Officers (+30) and the 
Police Officer Recruitment Fund (PORF) (+38), and civilianization initiatives (-2) for a revised 
amount of 5,576 officers. 
 
The Service, in preparing the 2010 budget request, was aware of the City’s financial constraints 
and took these into account.  As a result, the following have been included in the Board-
approved 2010 budget. 
 

• Deletion of the April 2010 uniform recruit class (resulting in two recruit classes in 2010 
instead of the normal three classes) 

• Increased gapping for vacant Civilian positions (from an average of six months to nine 
months) 

• Deferral of contribution increases to the Vehicle & Equipment and Sick Pay Gratuity 
Reserves 



• Adjusted expenditures (e.g. medical/dental, caretaking/maintenance) based on 2009 year-
end actual experience. 

 
The above actions resulted in $4M of reductions and this has been incorporated in the 2010 
Board-approved budget. 
 
Transit Policing – City Proposal 
 
The City-recommended 2010 operating budget for the Service includes an increase of $1.8M to 
fund the equivalent of forty-two (42) officers to effectively replace a significant portion of the 
Toronto Transit Commission (TTC) security complement.  These officers would be in addition to 
the forty (40) officers that the Service has provided at no additional cost to the City or TTC. 
 
The addition of $1.8M (equivalent to 42 officers) to the Service’s 2010 budget results in 
significant savings to the TTC 2010 operating budget due to the redistribution of responsibilities.  
Although the additional funding has been recommended, the City has refused to increase the 
Service’s authorized strength by forty-two (42) officers.  Therefore, there is no commitment 
from the City that this will be sustainable funding.  As a result, if the budget is adopted as 
recommended by the City, the Service would be compelled in the future to redeploy forty-two 
(42) officers from its current strength to deliver this new function.  
 
Impact of a Further $5.9M Reduction 
 
Salaries and benefits for the Service’s 5,576 officers and 2,056 civilians represents 90% of the 
Service’s net operating budget.  These budgets are driven by the Service’s collective agreement 
and legislated requirements.  The remaining 10% of the Service’s net operating budget represents 
non-salary expenditures including fixed costs (such as contractual obligations, City chargebacks 
and Reserve contributions), and have undergone extensive review during the entire budget 
development process.  As a result, any options the Service has to achieve a $5.9M budget 
reduction would involve staff and impact on the delivery of effective and adequate policing.  
Therefore, options for reduction are provided below as per the Board’s request however, I do not 
support or recommend the implementation of these.  In addition, these options would not be 
sustainable. 
 
Uniform Officers: 
 
Savings with respect to uniform officers can only be achieved through non-hiring of replacement 
officers.  The Service’s 2010 budget for uniform replacement hires, including outfitting and 
training, is $3.8M (the 2010 cost of hiring 258 officers in the August and December classes).  In 
addition, if the Service were to freeze all hiring in 2010, the additional funding for 42 transit 
officers would not be utilized, resulting in savings of an additional $1.8M.  This would result in a 
$5.6M budget reduction for 2010. 
 
The elimination of all recruit classes in 2010 would result in the Service being significantly 
below its approved deployed strength as of January 1, 2011.  The impacts of this action are listed 
below. 
 



• School Resource Officers (SRO), transit policing officers and some neighbourhood 
officers would be redeployed to front line primary response. 

• Savings projected in the 2010 TTC operating budget will not be achieved if the Service 
cannot deploy officers to transit policing as the TTC will be required to continue with this 
function. 

• The ability to support local community initiatives and special events would be severely 
impacted. 

• The Board-approved and Council-authorized uniform strength will not be maintained.  
• The annualized savings of not hiring 258 officers in 2010 is estimated at $13.6M.  

However, there would be a loss of $7.9M in grant funding in 2011 as the Service would 
fall below uniform strength levels required by the grant programs.  Furthermore, 
assuming accelerated hiring began in 2011 to offset the non-replacement of 258 officers, 
there would be an additional cost of $3.9M in 2011.  Therefore, the net savings in 2011 of 
not replacing 258 officers would be an estimated $1.9M. 

• Although hiring would be accelerated in 2011 to commence the process of reinstituting 
the 258 officers, the earliest the Service could achieve the Board-approved and Council- 
authorized strength is 2012 as hiring is subject to the number of recruit classes and spaces 
at the Ontario Police College. 

 
Civilian Staff: 
 
In the 2010 Board-approved budget, non-front-line civilian positions have been gapped for nine 
months (i.e., the average time a position is left vacant before filling).  Assuming positions are 
gapped for the entire 2010 year (with critical vacancies reviewed on a case-by-case basis); a 
further $0.3M in savings could be achieved.  The impact of this would be reduced support to 
areas across the Service, including staff providing direct support to core services such as our 
fleet, information technology, etc. 
 
Conclusion: 
 
During the review of the 2010 operating budget, Service staff and Board members have 
performed a detailed line-by-line review of all accounts.  The Board-approved 2010 request 
represents an increase of $37.4M, or 4.4% over the 2009 approved budget.  $33M (or 89%) of 
this increase is required to address working agreement and legislated benefit impacts.  The 
remaining 0.5% addresses increases for the maintenance of existing infrastructure. 
 
The only option, other than arbitrary reductions, in finding further savings in the Service’s 
budget would be to adjust staffing levels.  In view of the fact that current staffing establishments 
are at a level that I consider necessary to deliver effective and adequate policing, I cannot 
recommend any reductions to the Board-approved budget.  The deferral of uniform and civilian 
hiring in 2010 would achieve the $5.9M further reduction requested by the City; however, this is 
not sustainable, there would be a long-term impact on the Service’s ability to provide effective 
and adequate policing services to the City of Toronto, and would place financial pressure on 
future year budgets. 
 



Mr. Tony Veneziano, Chief Administrative Officer, Administrative Command will be in 
attendance to answer any questions from the Board. 
 
 
 
 
Mr. Miguel Avila was in attendance and delivered a deputation to the Board regarding the 
2010 operating budget request.  Mr. Avila also provided a written copy of his deputation; 
copy on file in the Board office. 
 
Mr. Tony Veneziano, Chief Administrative Officer, was in attendance and reiterated that 
any further savings could only be achieved by adjusting staffing levels and that Chief Blair 
would not be recommending any staffing adjustments as it would impact the Service’s 
ability to provide effective and adequate policing services to the City of Toronto. 
 
Chief Blair said that if the Service was required to reduce its 2010 operating budget 
request by $5.9M, it could only be achieved by not hiring 258 recruits to replace the officers 
who are leaving in 2010.  The 258 recruits would have been hired over two recruit classes 
which were scheduled to begin in August (120 recruits) and December (138 recruits).  The 
recruit class for April 2010 has been deleted.  The non-hiring of 258 officers would be 
equivalent to a reduction of approximately 14 officers in each division.  If the Service 
freezes all recruit hiring in 2010, the savings will only be $3.8M of the requested $5.9M. 
 
Chief Blair indicated that 80 officers is an appropriate number to efficiently and effectively 
police the transit system.  Although the funding of $1.8M provided by the City to increase 
the number of transit policing officers by 42 (from 38 to 80) would cover the part-year costs 
in 2010, the City has not recommended that the current authorized strength be increased 
by the additional 42 officers for transit policing and the City has not made a commitment 
to provide sustainable funding for those police resources beyond 2010. 
 
In response to an inquiry by the Board, Chief Blair said that 150 officers were deployed to 
the Vancouver 2010 Winter Olympics and that the RCMP will reimburse the Service on a 
full cost recovery basis.  The estimated reimbursement, at this time, is approximately 
$1.1M.  Chief Blair described a number of factors which helped the Service manage 
effectively during the absence of the 150 officers. 
 
Councillor Pam McConnell advised the Board that she had asked City staff to prepare a 
briefing note on the progress of reducing the impact of downloaded programs, including 
court security costs.  Councillor McConnell circulated a copy of the 2010 Budget Briefing 
Note – Progress on Downloaded Program Costs and Provincial Funding Shortfalls (dated 
February 25, 2010 by Lydia Fitchko, Acting Executive Director, Social Development 
Finance & Administration).  She also noted that court security costs are estimated to be 
$45M in 2010.  A copy of the briefing note is appended to this Minute for information.  
Chief Blair advised the Board that the Service will be required to pay full costs for court 
security in 2010 and 2011 and that when uploading begins in 2012, it will be recorded as a 
source of revenue. 
 
 

cont…d 



 
The Board discussed the importance of establishing a strategic and carefully planned 
approach to managing the budget and determining whether or not any further reductions 
could be identified. 
 
Chair Mukherjee and Vice-Chair McConnell suggested that some areas, such as 
administration, conferences, increased gapping for civilian positions, and reducing the size 
of recruit classes, should be reviewed to determine if further reductions could be made that 
would result in achieving additional savings. 
 
The Board agreed to take a short break to provide Chief Blair and Service members with 
an opportunity to review the specific areas noted, to determine whether the 2010 operating 
budget request could be reduced.  After a short break, the meeting resumed and Mr. 
Angelo Cristofaro, Director of Finance and Administration, responded with a summary of 
the dollar impact and operational impact of these specified areas.  The total maximum 
reduction would be approximately $1.0M to $1.2M.  The Board was advised that, if these 
reduction options were introduced in 2010, there would be additional pressures in 2011. 
 
The Board had a discussion regarding the impact of the G20 Summit and the preparations 
that are being made now prior to the Summit, including the cancellation of annual leave 
requests by Service members for annual leave during the time of the G20 Summit.  Chief 
Blair said that many members who have accumulated lieu time may not be permitted to 
take the lieu time which creates an additional pressure on the budget when the lieu time 
paydown occurs in August.  The Board discussed whether or not cause and effect 
situations, like the significant cash payout that will occur later in 2010, can be covered in 
the G20 costs reimbursement.  Mr. Veneziano said that the cost recovery arrangement may 
not allow for indirect impacts, but that the Service could submit it to the Federal 
government for consideration. 
 
Chair Mukherjee described a list of responsible budget planning initiatives undertaken by 
the Board and the Service that have resulted in significant savings such as premium pay 
efficiencies, the divisional review, the compressed work week scheduling pilot program, 
recommendations to various levels of government seeking funds for policing and the 
establishment of new business practices that emphasize a value for money approach which 
resulted in the return of $20.0M to the City over the past four years.   
 
The Board noted that it is opposed to any budget reductions for the Toronto Police Service 
that would impact on service delivery and, specifically, any service reductions that will 
affect Board priorities. 
 
The Board approved the following Motion: 

 
1. THAT the Board receive Mr. Avila’s deputation and his written submission. 
 
 
 

cont…d 
 
 



 
The following two Motions were submitted to the Board for consideration along with a 
request for a recorded vote in accordance with section 22 of the Board’s Procedural By-
Law; each Motion was considered separately: 

 
2. THAT the Board authorize the Chair to negotiate with the City Budget Chief, the 

City Manager and the City Budget Committee the possibility of a one-time 
unallocated reduction to meet this year’s budget target. 

 
   For     Opposed 
 

Chair Alok Mukherjee       nil 
Vice-Chair Pam McConnell    
Mr. Hamlin Grange 
The Honourable Hugh Locke 
Councillor Adam Vaughan 

 
  The Motion passed. 
 
 

3. THAT, given that the further reduction requested by the City to the 2010 net 
operating budget would result in service reductions, the Board reaffirm its approval 
of the Toronto Police Service's 2010 net operating budget request of $892.2 million 
(M), a 4.37% increase over the 2009 approved net operating budget, and forward a 
copy of this report to the City Budget Committee for information at its March 12, 
2010 meeting. 

 
   For     Opposed 
 

Chair Alok Mukherjee   Councillor Adam Vaughan 
Vice-Chair Pam McConnell    
Mr. Hamlin Grange 
The Honourable Hugh Locke 

 
  The Motion passed. 
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#P55. G8/G20 SUMMIT MEETINGS - PROCUREMENT PROCESS 
 
 
The Board was in receipt of the following report dated February 26, 2010 from William Blair, 
Chief of Police: 
 
 
Subject:  G8/G20 SUMMIT MEETINGS - PROCUREMENT PROCESS 
 
Recommendations: 
 
It is recommended that: 
 
(1) the Board authorize the Chief of Police to make commitments and awards within the G8/G20 

funding approved by City Council, that would otherwise require Board approval in 
accordance with the Financial Control By-law No. 147, for goods/services related to the 
provision of security for the G8/G20 summit meetings;  

(2) the Board authorize the Chair to enter into any agreements with the federal or provincial 
governments, other police services, municipal jurisdictions and other organizations with 
respect to the G8/G20 summit meetings, as approved to form by the City Solicitor; and 

(3) the Chief of Police and the Chair provide reports to the Board’s 2010 August meeting 
identifying respectively goods/services procured through the authority identified in 
recommendations (1) and (2). 

 
Financial Implications: 
 
There are no financial implications relating to the recommendations contained within this report. 
 
Background/Purpose: 
 
On December 7, 2009, the Prime Minister announced that Toronto will host the G20 Summit on 
June 26 and 27, 2010, immediately following the G8 Summit in Muskoka. On February 19, 
2010, the federal government announced that the G20 Summit will be held in downtown 
Toronto, at the Metro Toronto Convention Centre. The Direct Energy Centre at Exhibition Place 
has been chosen for the media centre.  The security and protection surrounding the G8 and G20 
Summit is very intricate and collaboration from various law enforcement partners is taking place 
to ensure a safe and secure event. These combined efforts will result in the largest security event 
in Canadian history. 
 
At its meeting held on February 22 and 23, 2010, City Council approved additional funding for 
the 2010 Service budget specifically to address the additional costs of providing security for the 
Summit.  The majority of the funding required for the Summit relates to salaries and benefits for 
staff resources.  The federal government has indicated that all eligible costs for the Summit will 
be reimbursed. 
 



Given the timing of the announcement, the short time frame remaining prior to the Summit and 
the work required to properly prepare for it, there is a need to expeditiously acquire 
goods/services for Summit security.  Given the terms of the Financial Control By-law No. 147 as 
amended (the By-law), it would be very difficult for the Service to comply with the By-law and 
still meet the deadlines arising for planning, and provision of, the Summit security.  As a result, a 
modified procurement process specific for goods/services related to the Summit is 
recommended.   
 
Discussion: 
 
The Service’s procurement procedures are based on the By-law and this includes the various 
authorities for commitments and awards.  For example, an award for over $500,000 for 
goods/services requires Board approval, where there is no vendor of record in place.  The 
G8/G20 event will require the procurement of goods/services which will be in excess of 
$500,000. However, given the need to meet operational requirement dates, the Service would not 
be able to obtain Board approval for an award without compromising the G8/G20 project 
schedule.  In addition, to achieve the aggressive timetable to meet the security requirements for 
the Summit the Service’s Purchasing Manager will determine the most appropriate method for 
procuring required goods/services. 
 
In addition, various agreements with other levels of governments and other public bodies may be 
required expeditiously to ensure reimbursement for Summit related expenditures and obtaining 
the assistance of other parties in providing security for the event.  
 
Where possible, the Service will utilize Board-approved vendor of record agreements to acquire 
goods/services.  Proceeding in this way without Board approval complies with the By-law.  
Informal quotations will be managed through the office of the Purchasing Manager.  There may 
also be a need to acquire goods/services through a single/sole source award for timing or 
proprietary reasons and these will need to be justified to the Purchasing Manager prior to any 
award being made. 
 
However, the requirements and timing of the G8/G20 Summit will require the Service, in certain 
instances, to deviate from the By-law.  Therefore, a modified procurement process and authority 
for awards and commitments are required specifically to meet the G8/G20 requirements. 
 
Conclusion: 
 
The G8/G20 Summit occurring in June 2010 will require extraordinary expenditures for various 
types of equipment, material and services.  Given the short time period to plan for this event and 
the need to obtain goods/services to meet critical timelines, it would be difficult for the Service 
to address this situation and also comply with all of the By-law requirements.  As a result, it is 
recommended that for goods/services related to the G8/G20 Summit, the Chief be authorized to 
make awards within the funding provided by City Council for the event and the Chair be 
authorized to enter into any other required agreements in respect to the Summit that would 
typically require Board approval.  As noted above, it is recommended that both the Chief and 
Chair report to the Board for its August 2010 meeting on any actions undertaken pursuant to this 
authority.  
 
 



 
Mr. Tony Veneziano, Chief Administrative Officer, Administrative Command will be in 
attendance to answer any questions from the Board. 
 
 
 
Mr. Tony Veneziano, Chief Administrative Officer, was in attendance and responded to 
questions about this report. 
 
The Board approved the foregoing report. 
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#P56. NEW 11 DIVISION ARCHITECTURAL SERVICES– PURCHASE 

ORDER AMENDMENT 
 
 
The Board was in receipt of the following report dated March 01, 2010 from William Blair, 
Chief of Police: 
 
 
Subject:  NEW 11 DIVISION ARCHITECTURAL SERVICES - PURCHASE ORDER 

AMENDMENT 
 
Recommendation: 
 
It is recommended that the Board approve an amendment of $288,750 (including taxes) to the 
current purchase order with Stantec Architecture Limited for architectural design and consulting 
services for the new 11 Division facility, for a revised purchase order amount of $1,392,362.50 
(including taxes).  
 
Financial Implications: 
 
There are no financial implications relating to the recommendation in this report.  The 
amendment of $288,750 relates mainly to additional work required from Stantec Architecture 
Limited (Stantec) as a result of decisions made on which components of the current facility 
would be retained.  This information was not available at the time of the Request for Proposal 
(RFP) to select the Architect and therefore not included in any responses to the RFP.  The 
Service was aware of the potential funding impact of decisions surrounding the heritage 
components of the current facility, and included a preliminary estimate of an additional $2.5M in 
the new 11 Division approved capital project.  Therefore, the amendment of $288,750 will be 
absorbed within the $2.5M and there is no impact on the overall approved project budget. 
 
Background/Purpose: 
 
The Board, at its meeting of December 18, 2008, approved the award of architectural design and 
consulting services to Stantec in the amount of $1,103,612.50 (including taxes) for the new 11 
Division facility (Min. No. P338/08 refers).  A purchase order was issued to Stantec based on the 
Board approval.  As a result of a change in scope from what was identified in the RFP document, 
an amendment to the purchase order is required.  The reasons for the amendment are discussed 
below. 
 
Discussion: 
 
The RFP, to select the architectural firm for the new 11 Division, indicated that the successful 
Architect would work with a heritage advisory working group to determine which aspects of the 
1913 school building at 2054 Davenport Road could be incorporated in the design of the new 11 
Division.  Therefore, Stantec’s response to the RFP did not include any impacts of whatever 



decisions would be made by the heritage advisory working group.  The decision reached by the 
advisory working group (supported by the Service) was to retain the façade of the 1913 portion 
of the school building.  This decision also increased the overall floor area of the new facility by 
11,000 square feet (SF) to a total of 67,000 SF.  As a result, in October 2009, Stantec requested 
additional fees of $400,838 (including taxes), from what was included in their proposal, on the 
basis that the scope of the project as per the RFP had changed. 
 
The retention and reuse of the existing façade impacted the original scope as follows: 
 

• structural consulting to research and implement the most economical means of stabilizing 
the existing structure and providing new floor and roof structures; 

• architectural consulting dealing with the requirements of the existing building envelope 
and the complexity of new to existing connections, including specific drawings and 
specifications; 

• full heritage consulting to provide contract documents and contract administration 
services related to heritage preservation; 

• increased the floor area from 56,000 SF to 67,000 SF resulting in design changes to 
heating/ventilation/air-conditioning, electrical and architectural finishes; and 

• additional tendering required related to structural complexity and heritage components. 
 
While the Service recognized that some adjustment to the original fee submitted by Stantec was 
warranted, a detailed analysis was conducted in order to ensure that the final settlement agreed to 
was fair, reasonable and justified.  To this end, Service staff had a number of meetings with 
Stantec and performed a detailed analysis of each of the components of the claim.  The Service 
also examined architectural fees as a percentage of construction costs for other projects to ensure 
that the request was in line with these projects.  While the analysis was being conducted, Stantec 
continued to perform in a professional manner and provided services as required for the project. 
 
As a result of the analysis and continued discussions with Stantec, and subject to the Board’s 
approval, the Service and Stantec agreed to an additional amount of $288,750 (including taxes) 
for the services rendered.  The additional fee results in a revised total fee of $1,392,362.50 
(including taxes).  This revised amount is within the approved project budget. 
 
It is important to note that the agreement with Stantec for the revised fee does not include any fee 
impacts that may result from other project changes/schedule delays that are not known at this 
time.  At this time, the Service is not aware of any such impacts. 
 
Conclusion: 
 
The architectural design and consulting services for the new 11 Division were awarded to 
Stantec.  As a result of changes to the original scope, Stantec submitted a claim for additional 
fees of $400,838 (including taxes).  The Service had a number of meetings with Stantec to 
discuss their claim and also conducted a detailed analysis of the additional costs requested.  The 
discussions were conducted in good faith by both parties, and Stantec continued to provide all 
required services to the project in a professional manner, during this time. The result of the 
detailed analysis was that additional costs were warranted, and the Service was able to reach an 
agreement with Stantec for an additional amount of $288,750 (including taxes).  
 



 
Mr. Tony Veneziano, Chief Administrative Officer, Administrative Command will be in 
attendance to answer any questions from the Board. 
 
 
 
 
Mr. Tony Veneziano, Chief Administrative Officer, was in attendance and responded to 
questions about this report. 
 
The Board approved the foregoing report. 
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#P57. ADJOURNMENT 
 
 
 
 
 
 

_______________________________ 
 Alok Mukherjee 
       Chair 

 
 


